
 

 
 

 
MEMBER CONSULTATION 

 

 

Greater Cambridge Housing Trajectory and Five Year 
Housing Land Supply Calculations for Greater Cambridge 

 
Urgency Action 

 
 

As the Chair or Spokesperson of the Planning and Transport Scrutiny Committee, 
you are being informed of a matter on which action must be taken as a matter of 
urgency, in accordance with the Council’s Constitution. 
 
The Executive Councillor for Planning Policy and Open Spaces is minded to make 
the decision set out in the attached Record of Decision relating to: (i) the 
consideration of comments received through public consultation on the Greater 
Cambridge Housing Trajectory and Five-Year Housing Land Supply; and (ii) 
agreement of the finalised Greater Cambridge Housing Trajectory and Five-Year 
Housing Land Supply. 
 
The reasons for making the decision out of the committee cycle are set out in the 
attached Record of Decision. If you have any comments on the decision please let 
me know before xx November 2019.  
 
A briefing document report is also attached setting out the background and current 
situation. If you have any comments on the documents please speak to Caroline 
Hunt, Strategy and Economy Manager, or Jenny Nuttycombe, Senior Planning 
Policy Officer. 
 
The Council’s Constitution requires the Chair and Spokespersons of the relevant 
Scrutiny Committee to be informed of the matter on which the decision is to be 
made.  
 
After 5 clear working days have elapsed, the remaining members of Scrutiny 
Committee will be notified of the decision, which will be xx November 2019. 

 
 
 
 
 

To Councillor:  
Councillors Smart and Bick 

Comment to: 
Claire Tunnicliffe, Committee 
Manager 

Date: 1 November 2019 Tel: 01223 457135 

 

E-mail: claire.tunnicliffe@cambridge.gov.uk   



 

Urgent Decision 
Briefing document report 

 
In January 2019, the Planning and Transport Scrutiny Committee resolved that the 
Greater Cambridge housing trajectory and five year supply calculations would be 
agreed by the Executive Member for Planning Policy and Open Spaces via a decision 
outside of a meeting (together with the Cabinet Member for Planning at South 
Cambridgeshire District Council). 
 
Greater Cambridge Housing Trajectory and Five Year Housing Land Supply 
 
The government through national planning policy requires that all local planning 
authorities identify sufficient deliverable sites to deliver a minimum of five years worth 
of housing against their housing requirement, as set out in their Local Plans. The 
Greater Cambridge housing trajectory is used by Cambridge City Council and South 
Cambridgeshire District Council to calculate their five-year housing land supply and 
also to demonstrate that anticipated housing delivery will meet or exceed their housing 
requirement. 
 
The approach to considering the five-year housing land supply for Greater Cambridge 
is set out in Policy 3 of the Cambridge Local Plan 2018 and Policy S/12 of the South 
Cambridgeshire Local Plan 2018. The Inspectors that examined both Local Plans 
confirmed that the five-year supply should be calculated on the basis of a joint housing 
trajectory for Greater Cambridge reflecting the joint development strategy across the 
two Local Plans, using a 20% buffer and the Liverpool methodology. 
 
The Councils have prepared the Greater Cambridge housing trajectory and five-year 
supply calculations based on national planning policy and guidance for housing 
trajectories, five- year supply calculations and Annual Position Statements. Although 
their document is not an Annual Position Statement, the Councils have sought to apply 
all the requirements and expectations for the preparation of an Annual Position 
Statement, including by engaging with landowners, developers and agents, and 
undertaking wider public consultation. 
 
The Greater Cambridge housing trajectory and five-year housing land supply 
calculations show that jointly for Greater Cambridge, the Councils can demonstrate a 
five-year housing land supply, using the Liverpool methodology and 20% buffer. The 
Councils jointly have 5.3 years of housing land supply for the 2019-2024 five-year 
period. The Councils have taken a robust and conservative approach to assessing the 
deliverability and / or developability of each of the sites in the Greater Cambridge 
housing trajectory, and therefore it is likely that the five-year housing land supply for 
Greater Cambridge is in practice greater. 
 
National planning policy and guidance sets out the circumstances where planning 
policies should be considered out of date when making decisions on planning 
applications, and this includes where the Council cannot demonstrate a five-year 
housing land supply. On the basis of the five year supply calculations in the Greater 
Cambridge Housing Trajectory and Five Year Housing Land Supply – Main Document 
(which is Appendix 2 of this decision), this does not apply to Cambridge or South 
Cambridgeshire, as the Councils can demonstrate a five year supply, and decisions 
should therefore be made in accordance with the up to date development plans 
adopted in 2018. 
 
Together, the Local Plans set a housing requirement of 33,500 homes between 2011 



 

and 2031 for Greater Cambridge. The housing trajectory shows that 38,402 dwellings 
are expected to be delivered between 2011 and 2031, and that anticipated housing 
delivery within each Council’s area is more than its respective housing requirement. 
 
Public Consultation 
 
Through the public consultation on the Greater Cambridge Housing Trajectory and 
Five Year Housing Land Supply – Main Document and Annex, 205 representations 
were received, of which 5 were in support (2.4%), 117 were objecting (57.1%), and 83 
had comments (40.5%). The representations were made by 25 respondents. All the 
representations can be read in full using the Councils’ consultation system. 
 
The main issues raised through the representations received were:  

 the definition of deliverable and what constitutes clear evidence for a site can be 
considered as deliverable;  

 the claimed marginality of the Councils’ five-year housing land supply and the 
reasons for the reduction compared to previous calculations;  

 what sites can be included in the five-year supply calculations and whether sites 
can be introduced after the base date for the five-year period;   

 the methodology to be used for calculating the five-year housing land supply;   

 the deliverability of 36 named sites;  

 the approach used to develop typical assumptions for lead-in times and build-out 
rates; and the approach used to develop lapse rates; and  

 the forecast housing delivery from the windfall allowance.  
 
Alongside the representations received during the public consultation, the Councils are 
aware of comments on their housing trajectory and five year housing land supply 
calculations made by Bidwells (on behalf of Countryside Properties) and RPS (on 
behalf of Abbey Properties Cambridgeshire Limited) submitted as part of their 
statements of case for two planning appeals in Melbourn and Over. These comments 
have been considered alongside the representations received during the public 
consultation.  
 
The Statement of Consultation (Appendix 1 of this decision) provides a summary of 
representations received, the Councils’ assessment of the issues raised, and where 
necessary any modifications to the Greater Cambridge Housing Trajectory and Five 
Year Housing Land Supply – Main Document or Annex. The Councils have also 
identified any factual updates that have been made to the Main Document and / or 
Annex.  
 
Next Steps 
 
Once agreed by Cabinet Member for Planning at South Cambridgeshire District 
Council and the Executive Member for Planning Policy at Cambridge City Council, the 
final Greater Cambridge Housing Trajectory and Five Year Housing Land Supply – 
Main Document and Annex (November 2019) will be published on both Councils’ 
websites. 
 
Further background information 
 
National Planning Policy Framework (February 2019): 
www.gov.uk/government/publications/national-planning-policy-framework--2  
 
National Planning Practice Guidance – Housing Supply and Delivery: 

https://scambs.jdi-consult.net/localplan/
http://www.gov.uk/government/publications/national-planning-policy-framework--2


 

www.gov.uk/guidance/housing-supply-and-delivery  
 
Cambridge Local Plan (adopted October 2018): www.cambridge.gov.uk/local-plan-
2018  
 
Greater Cambridge Statement of Community Involvement (June 2019): 
www.cambridge.gov.uk/statement-of-community-involvement   
 
Local Plan and Housing Monitoring Update – report to Planning & Transport Scrutiny 
Sub Committee (January 2019): 
https://democracy.cambridge.gov.uk/ieListDocuments.aspx?CId=475&MId=3559&Ver=
4  
 
Greater Cambridge Housing Trajectory and Five Year Housing Land Supply 
Calculations for Greater Cambridge – out of cycle decision (September 2019): 
https://democracy.cambridge.gov.uk/ieDecisionDetails.aspx?ID=5015  
 

http://www.gov.uk/guidance/housing-supply-and-delivery
http://www.cambridge.gov.uk/local-plan-2018
http://www.cambridge.gov.uk/local-plan-2018
http://www.cambridge.gov.uk/statement-of-community-involvement
https://democracy.cambridge.gov.uk/ieListDocuments.aspx?CId=475&MId=3559&Ver=4
https://democracy.cambridge.gov.uk/ieListDocuments.aspx?CId=475&MId=3559&Ver=4
https://democracy.cambridge.gov.uk/ieDecisionDetails.aspx?ID=5015

